Minutes – Patient Forum Meeting –21.02.12
Present: 
Patient Forum Members –Alice Hartley, Colin Hartley, Carole Galpin, Stephen Parsons, Judith Hardy, Joyce Lambert, Richard Farley, Michael Terry, Cynthia Rosser, Clive Meredith, Iris Connaughton, Debbie Hopper, Michael Hopper, Edwina Russell, Elizabeth Johnston, Stephen Mahoney, Keith Atkinson, Andrea Collyer, David Burton, Barbara Parkins and Edward Goldring.
Dr N J Sharvill– GP

Lesley Betts – Practice Manager

Rebecca Halpin – Assistant Practice Manager

Apologies:  Marion Thomson, Moyra Carey, Peter Norris, Brenda Donald, Ruth Pascoe and Brian Sutton.
1. Matters arising from the minutes of the last meeting
At the last meeting, a member of the group asked if we could have leaflets on osteoporosis and osteoarthritis in the waiting room.  Lesley explained to the group that although we have some leaflets delivered to us and placed in the waiting room, the majority of our leaflets are now on the computer and printed for patients.  Lesley brought some printed copies of the osteoporosis and osteoarthritis leaflet to the meeting for members of the group to take.

2. Feedback from members of the Deal Health Patient Forum

Cynthia Rosser discussed the minutes of the recent Deal Health Patient Forum Meeting.  If anyone would like a copy of the minutes from this meeting, please contact Becky.
3. Questionnaire Action plan/Local participation Report
Lesley informed the group that the results of the patient survey are now on our surgery website.  Lesley has also had to produce a report for the PCT informing them how we have tried to recruit members to the group and the demographics of the group.  This report is also now on our website.  At the last meeting the group were informed of the surgery’s action plan following the questionnaire results, and all items on this plan have now been addressed;
a. Appointments

Updates to the online appointment service are imminent.  These updates will allow the practice to release a greater variety of appointments online, including nurse appointments.
The surgery is now sending text message appointment reminders to all of our patients with mobile numbers.  The aim of this service is to reduce the amount of unattended appointments.  The practice is trying to increase the amount of mobile numbers that we have for patients as only 31% of patients have a number recorded.
The surgery has also introduced a cancellation line, which patients can text to cancel an appointment, rather than having to ring the main surgery number.  The aim of this is to increase the amount of patients who cancel their appointments if they cannot attend, so that these appointments can then be offered to other patients.
b. Staff training and 360 degree appraisals

In November last year all members of staff attended an in-house training session.  During this session the team were informed of the results from the patient survey.  The reception team were reminded not to ask patients to ring back at 8am, alternatively they were asked to offer the patient the next available appointment with their GP or with another GP.  

Also following the results of the patient survey, Lesley has introduced a 360-degree appraisal system, which involved all members of staff completing performance questionnaires on one another.  The results of the questionnaires have been collated and were discussed with each member of the team at their appraisal with their manager.  In addition to this, all the clinicians in the practice have also recently had patient satisfaction questionnaires completed on them.

c. Notice boards
Since the last patient forum meeting, Becky and Lesley have updated the notice boards in the waiting room and de cluttered them to make them easier to read.

Becky has also produced a powerpoint presentation containing information about the practice to be displayed on the televisions in the waiting room, but due to a technical problems with the televisions, we are currently unable to display this.  Becky has also updated the practice newsletter for the waiting rooms.

d. Telephone consultations

Since the last meeting, Lesley has spoken to practices who offer telephone consultations to see how they are used, but the information that she gained was not very helpful.  The practices who offer telephone consultations, only offer a specific amount, and then after these have been used patients are not able to speak to a doctor that day.  At the moment the amount of patients who are able to ring and speak to a doctor at Balmoral Surgery each day is unlimited.  It has therefore been decided that telephone consultations will not be offered in the practice, as it is likely to reduce the amount of patients who can speak to a doctor.
4. Roll out of 111 service and NHS pathways – Dr John Sharvill

a. 111 Service

Dr Sharvill explained to the group about the new 111-telephone service that the government are implementing.  The new 111 service is a telephone number for patients who need medical help fast, but it is not a life-threatening situation, this number will replace NHS Direct.  The service will be in addition to the current 999 emergency line that patients can ring for an ambulance.  The 111 service is currently being used in six counties and is nationally driven, therefore practices will not be able to opt out of using this service.  
Calls to the 111 service from landlines and mobile phones will be free.  When you call 111 you will be assessed, given advice and directed straightaway to the local service that can help you best.  One of the aims of the 111 service is to reduce the number of non-emergency calls received by the 999 emergency ambulance services.
b. Project Invicta

Dr Sharvill also informed the group about a new development called Project Invicta.  Project Invicta is a new telephone number, which patients, who are under the care of the hospice can ring for medical advice 24/7.  Project Invicta will have access to the clinical information for anyone who is under the care of the hospice so that they can deal will the call.

There is currently a system in place with the out of hour’s team, so that any patient who is palliative is able to speak to a doctor straight away, but Project Invicta will be a quicker way for palliative patients to seek medical advice.

c. Patients accessing their medical record online
Patients are currently able to ask to view their medical records at the surgery.  However, patients will soon be able to access their medical record online.  The record will be accessed in a similar way to online appointments.  At the moment there are still a few security issues which need to be finalised, but hopefully this service should be available by the end of the year.
e. Any willing provider

Dr Sharvill explained “any willing provider” to the group.  When contracts with the Hospital Trust are renewed, for some specialities the Primary Care Trust are increasing the amount of providers that are able to tender for an NHS contract to provide a service.  Physiotherapy is one speciality which has already been offered to any willing provider, and locally this means that patients are now able to see Stephen Comfort under the NHS, in addition to the physiotherapy services offered by East Kent Hospitals Trust.  Dermatology is another speciality which has also been put out to tender to any willing provider.  As a result of this there is now a specialist clinic, led by a Consultant Dermatologist at St Richard Road’s Surgery and patients can be seen there rather than at the hospital.  Dr Sharvill also told the group that “any willing provider” changes the way that payments are made to secondary care.  Hospitals used to be paid on a block tariff so it did not matter how many patients they saw, however providers will now get paid per patient, which is likely to reduce waiting lists as there will be more competition and providers are likely to employee more staff to be able to deal with demand.
Some members of the group had concerns about patient confidentiality as more services will have access to patient data.  This was briefly discussed at the meeting, but further information on information governance, within the NHS, is available in Appendix A.

f. Duty Receptionist

The practice currently has a duty receptionist, who works each morning.  All patients who would like to speak to a doctor are passed to the duty receptionist first.  The duty receptionist tries to deal with as many problems as possible to alleviate the pressure on the doctors.  

Some of the group felt that patients are not always happy to give personal medical details to a receptionist rather than a doctor.  The group were informed that it is not compulsory for patients to disclose this information to receptionist, but it helps if the doctor knows what each call is about, so they can prioritise their calls.  All staff within the practice are bound by strict confidentiality laws whilst they are working at the practice and after they leave, further information about this has been included in Appendix A.

5. AOB
a. Workshop on Commissioning Intentions
Lesley has received an email inviting members of the forum group to a workshop that is taking place in Dover on commissioning intentions for 2012-13.  They would like two or three members of the group to attend the meeting on 7th March at The Ark in Dover.  If any members of the group would like to attend this meeting, please contact Becky or Lesley for more information.

b. Emailing appointment reminders

Becky explained that a patient had asked Dr Sharvill whether or not we were able to email appointment reminders.  Becky explained to the group that we are not able to offer this facility at the moment, we can only send text message reminders.

c. Online appointment sometimes not available

One of the members of the group said that sometimes when she has tried to access online appointments it has not been working.  Lesley explained to everyone that Balmoral Surgery was a pilot site for this piece of software and therefore there have been some problems with the system, which should be fixed when we next receive updates to the programme, which are expected anytime.
6. Date of next meeting  19th June 2012 @ 6pm
Appendix A
Information Governance within General Practice

Information Governance contains the set of standards that the NHS must follow to make sure that it carries out its duty to maintain full and accurate records of the care provided and keep those records confidential, secure and accurate.    
Information governance is a framework or umbrella term. It informs the NHS and its partner organisations of the processes and procedures that it must have to ensure:

· your confidentiality is respected 

· your records are held in secure conditions 

· information about you is recorded clearly and accurately, so that it can be easily read and relied upon by others providing you with care.  

In accordance with Information Governance Balmoral Surgery has strict protocols and procedures in place to ensure that data is protected within General Practice.  These protocols and procedures are reviewed on a yearly basis to ensure that they are up-to-date.   All members of staff at Balmoral Surgery have role based access to data and will only access patient information if they have a legitimate reason to do so.   There is an audit trail available to see when a patient’s notes have been accessed and patients are able to view their medical record at the practice if necessary.
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